Minutes
Monthly Board Meeting
Chalk Bluff Water Supply Corporation
August 1, 2023
The Board of Directors of Chalk Bluff Water Supply Corp. will met in regular session at 6:00 PM. Tuesday, August 1, 2023 at the Chalk Bluff Water Office, 6511 Gholson Road, Waco, Texas 76705 and via Zoom. The board reserves the right to take action on information items.
Office Attendance: Noah Smith, President: Lem Brown, Vice President: Clay McKinney, Treasurer: Board Members, Justus Lindsey, Vern Darlington, Dennis Carrigan, Eddie Coker, John Engelke: Barry Hand, Operator/Manager: Kevin Lander, 2nd Operator: Elizabeth Clinard, Office Manager.
Zoom Attendance: Kathleen Dow, Attorney

Absent: Keith Dodds
1) Call to order: Noah Smith called the meeting to order at 6:00 pm.
2) Comments from President or Presiding Director: Noah Smith thanked everyone from coming and stated he was going to try to keep the meeting on schedule and adjourn at 8:00 PM.
3) Consideration of June 2023 Minutes, May 2023 Director’s Report, May 2023 Financials, July 2023 Minutes, June 2023 Director’s Report, June 2023 Financials:  Pages 4, 5, 6 Omitted (Consensus approval vote)  Pgs 3.1 – 3.24.  A motion was made by John Engleke and 2nd by Clay McKinney to accept the June and July Minutes as written.  Motion passed with no opposition.  A motion was made by John Engelke and 2nd by Eddie Coker to accept the May and June Financials.  Motion passed with no opposition.
4) Action items: 
A. CBWSC personnel policy update: Kathleen Dow, Atty presented the updated version of the personnel policy with corrected omissions of word or sentences for clarification.  It was decided to have the revised version emailed directly to the board members for review and would be voted on later. Kathleen stated she will file for the revised CCN by the end of this week or start of next week due to no response to her emails or calls to the City of Waco. Kathleen said she will have an updated report at the September meeting.
B. Conflict of Interest & Hold Harmless Policy:  Pgs 4.B.1 Board of Directors will review and take a vote at the September meeting.
C. Tariff modification on 1 meter rule: (D. Carrigan, N. Smith) Tabled
D. Marked Maps Update: (D. Carrigan) Barry stated account numbers are on the maps and the gps still needs to be done.  Maps are at the engineer’s office now. When the engineer returns them, Barry will review them.  Noah stated that needs to be completed before Barry’s retirement.  Justus asked where we were on the gps?  Barry stated he has contacted the company to set up training. Barry said they will work with our schedule.  Justus asked how long it will take to complete the gps?  Barry stated we will do it when we do the PUC lead and copper inspections.  
E. Duff Engineering Well house inspection and inline metering proposal: (N. Smith) discussed in Manager’s report.
F. Hand Plumbing service contract: (N. Smith) A motion was made by Eddie Coker and 2nd by Dennis Carrigan to accept the Hand Plumbing proposal and to have our attorney review and prepare a final contract.  Motion passed unanimously.
G. Inventory for CBWSC: (C. McKinney) Dennis Carrigan suggested Hand Plumbing provide parts for system repairs.  Barry Hand stated that this is not feasible as CBWSC is tax exempt and wholesale.  Barry stated that he will inventory and have parts in bins so the supply house can come in and check inventory levels and brings parts up to required levels and maintain.
H. Compensation for Jamie & Taryn Hand for map updates: (N. Smith, executive session) Pg 4.H.1 A motion was made by Justus Lindsey and 2nd by Vern Darlington to accept the Invoice submitted for payment for Jamie & Taryn Hand for map updates.  Motion passed with no opposition.
I. Barry Hand Retirement Letter of Understanding: (N. Smith, executive session) Pgs 4.I.1 – 4.I.2 After a discussion in executive session a informal straw vote was called for by John Engelke and 2nd by Vern Darlington to accept in principle the discussed Retirement Letter of Understanding until a final board vote for finalizing the Retirement Letter of Understanding.  Straw vote passed unanimously.
5) Members/Board Members concerns:  Clay McKinney spoke about a update on the investment interest rate.  He said it is currently 5.25% and the Feds with more than likely to raise the interest rate again, possibly .25%.  Vern Darlington expressed his concerns with slow or lack of response from Independent Financial regarding the breakdown of all fees. Vern suggested giving thought to other banks.  It was agreed to move the one million to Independent Financial as previously voted with their guaranteed documentation and the account can be reassessed later. Dennis Carrigan suggested that the board should be at an executive level and have staff investigate options and report back to the board with their recommendations. A motion was made by John Engelke and 2nd by Vern Darlington to accept Elizabeth’s recommendation to move $300,000.00 from American Special Projects, $300,000.00 from American Emergency, $1,324.23 Independent Petty Cash (close acct), $400,000.00 from Independent Operating to the Independent Financial Investment account.  Motion carried with no opposition.  CBWSC customer ACH payments will continue to be deposited into the Independent Financial Operating account.  Vern Darlington questioned meter replacements.  Barry Hand stated the meters will be replaced when the PUC lead and copper inspections are being done.
6) Information items 

A.   Manager/Operator: Pgs 6.A.1 – 6.A.2
Monthly Report: Barry Hand reported no large leaks were found in July; a lot of small leaks were repaired.  In July there were several meters replaced. 
In-Line Meter costs:  2” radio read meter with galvanized vault is roughly $6,551.00 installed.  3” $8,595.00 installed. 4” $9,840.00 installed. 6” $12,658.00 installed.  That does not include valves.  Barry suggests installing a 6” in the Bluffs, 3” midway on Buster Chatham, 3” on Brazos Oaks, 2 x 4” on Beverly Cox, 2” on Coxs Oak Valley and a meter on Halbert Lane. And Greenwood Lane. Another good place to install a meter would be from 933 to Timbercreek.  Another spot would be from Steve Mauk’s property down FM 308.  Those are the main problem areas.  Noah said he spoke with Duff and Duff said CBWSC has hired them for a system study, a fee of $3,500.00 would be the additional fee to suggest where the in-line meters should be installed. A motion was made by Dennis Carrigan and 2nd by Vern Darlington to accept the additional fee of $3,500.00 for Duff Engineering to make recommendations for in-line meter installation. Motion passed with no votes from John Engelke and Clay McKinney.  Motion carried. 
Violations Update, Nature of violation(s), steps taken to date to cure violation(s), estimated to complete cure: (Dennis Carrigan)

EPA Report: Subcontracting Plan: Reported at last month’s meeting.
B. Office Manager Report:  Pgs 6.B.1 – 6.B.7
Elizabeth reported that she had emailed and called The City of West, CJ Gillespie,
regarding purchasing unused STGWD Permit from Cit of West.  Barry Hand said he will visit CJ since he has good rapport with him.  She also reported that the operating bank account is significantly lower due to a lot of payables for repairs and water meter purchases.  Capital Improvement money can be used to purchase the new storage tank.
Customer Exceptional Use 20,000 to 50,000 plus gallons:  Elizabeth reported that Annie 

had called customers with exceptional use.  Most were leaks, watering or pools.
2023 Gallon Pumped YTD – STGWD:  We are at 53% of our STGWD permit.
Pump/Sold 2023:
C. Quench reports: Noah, Technical; Lem, Legal; General, Eddie:  Eddie Coker commented on an article in Quench Magazine regarding the Senate Bill 594 governing RV Parks.  Customers of RV Parks are being billed without an individual water meter.  He stated while this is not a current issue for CBWSC it could become one in the future.
D.  Budget update: Tabled.
7)  Closing comments Presiding Director and/or Manager: Noah asked for any final comments, there were none.  Noah asked Clay about an informational item that he would like to pass out to the board members.  Clay stated he would pass them out after the meeting for a later discussion.
8) Adjourn: Presiding Director: A motion was made by John Engelke 2nd by Eddie Coker to adjourn.  Motion passed unanimously.  Meeting adjourned at 8:06 PM.
9) Executive Session if necessary:
The Board of Directors may adjourn into executive session on the above items under Section 551.071 of the government code to discuss matters with the water system’s attorney. No final action will be taken in executive session. 
